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Eurozone 
Eurozone settles into lower gear 

 Flash PMI unchanged in April, signals slowest 

expansion since start of 2017 

 Surveys still indicative of solid c0.6% GDP growth 

 Softer rises in new orders and export sales, plus 

lower optimism, suggests growth could weaken in 

May 

The eurozone economy remained stuck in a lower gear 

in April, with business activity expanding at a rate 

unchanged in March, which had in turn been the 

slowest since the start of 2017.  

The IHS Markit Eurozone PMI held steady at 55.2 in 

April, according to flash survey data, which are based 

on an early-cut of approximately 80% of final 

responses. The unchanged reading indicated the joint-

weakest expansion of business output since the start 

of 2017, but remained well above the average of 53.8 

seen over the past five years.  

While the survey data indicate that growth has 

downshifted markedly since the peak at the start of the 

year, importantly the rate of expansion still remains 

impressively robust, and not just by eurozone 

standards. The April data are running at a level broadly 

consistent with eurozone GDP growth of 0.6% at the 

start of the second quarter. 

The decline in the PMI from January’s high is neither 

surprising nor alarming: such strong growth as that 

seen at the start of the year rarely persists for long, as 

supply fails to keep up with demand. With the PMI data 

for recent months registering record numbers of 

delivery delays for inputs to factories, as well as 

reports of growing skill shortages, output is clearly 

being constrained. In France, strikes were also 

reported to have disrupted growth in April, and may 

continue to do so in coming months. 

However, it’s also clear that underlying demand has 

weakened, in part due to exports being hit by the 

stronger euro. Factories reported the smallest gains in 

both total goods orders and export orders for a year-

and-a-half during April. New business inflows in the 

service sector meanwhile slipped to an eight-month  
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low, adding to signs of a broad-based waning of 

demand growth both at home and in export markets. 

With companies’ future expectations having slipped to 

the lowest since last year, growth may well slow in 

coming months. 

Rebounds in France and Germany 

contrast with slower growth in rest of 

region 

By country, growth picked up slightly in both France 

and Germany, but in both cases failed to recover to 

February’s levels. France’s expansion was 

consequently the second-weakest in the past eight 

months while Germany’s was the second-lowest in 

nine months. While manufacturing acted as the main 

drag in France, it was the service sector that lagged 

behind in Germany.  

Despite the disappointingly modest rebounds, growth 

in both France and Germany remains robust by 

historical standards, consistent with GDP rising at a 

quarterly rate of approximately 0.6% and 0.5% 

respectively at the start of the second quarter. 

Elsewhere, growth slowed to an 18-month low, with 

both manufacturing and services recording weaker 

expansions. 
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